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January 19, 2006


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AUDITORIUM, DOWNTOWN SAYVILLE CENTER 

SAYVILLE, NEW YORK
JANUARY 19, 2006

The meeting was held on Thursday, January 19, 2006 at 9:30 a.m. in the Auditorium of the Downtown Sayville Center, Sayville, New York.


Present:

William D.  Moore


Trustee/Chair

Walter Hazlitt



Trustee/Vice Chair

George Kane



Trustee/Secretary

Belinda Alvarez-Groneman

Trustee

Ernesto Mattace, Jr.


Trustee

Dennis McCarthy


Trustee

David Ochoa



Trustee

Frank C. Trotta


Trustee

Avette D. Ware


Student Trustee


Dr. Shirley Robinson Pippins

President, SCCC


Mary Lou Araneo


V.P. for Institutional Advancement



Dr. James Canniff


V.P. for Academic & Student Affairs



George Gatta



V.P. for Workforce & Econ. Dev.


Charles K. Stein


V.P. for Business & Fin. Affairs


Joanne Braxton


Assoc. V.P. for Campus Affairs

Ilene Kreitzer



Executive Director of Legal Affairs


Absent:



John L. Kominicki

Trustee


Guests:



Hon. Vivian Viloria-Fisher
Suffolk County Legislator

Fran Siems
Legislative Aide to Presiding Officer Lindsay   

Todd Stebbins
Representative from County Executive’s Office

Tom Cunningham
Representative from the County’s Budget Review Office
* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge of allegiance at 9:35 a.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Bill Moore recognized President Shirley Pippins to present the College’s Mid-Year Report.  President Pippins spoke about the College’s Mission and Vision Statements and focused on the goals established by the Board.  She discussed the development of a strategic plan, the success of the Honors Program, various grant initiatives (including the recently awarded $2.4 million Mechatronics grant) and the Foundation’s fundraising efforts.  President Pippins commented on the value that a community college degree provides to the community, the success of the Nursing Program and various community outreach efforts, including English as a Second Language programs.
President Pippins next asked Associate Vice President Joanne Braxton to give an overview of the improvement initiatives taking place at Kreiling Hall on the Ammerman Campus.  AVP Braxton described Phase I and asked the Board to recognize the outstanding efforts of the team of employees that completed Phase I, who were present at the meeting. 
Chair recognized Vice President James Canniff, who welcomed the Honorable Vivian Viloria-Fisher, Suffolk County Legislator.  Legislator Fisher spoke about important transportation issues affecting the College.  Specifically, she spoke about seeking a federal grant to provide funds for a dedicated bus service for the College’s students.  
* * * * * * * * * *
The minutes of the December 8, 2005 Board of Trustees meeting were approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore entertained a motion to go into executive session at 10:14 a.m. for purposes of discussing employment of a person and certain litigation matters.  

* * * * * * * * * *

The Board returned to public session at 10:45 a.m.  Chair Moore entertained a motion to approve resolutions 2006.1 though 2006.9.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Chair Moore offered an amendment to the language for resolution 2006.10.  A roll-call vote was taken and resulted in the motion being approved by a vote of 6-2.  
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.1
APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.2 APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,324,352.16 for the month of December 2005 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.3 AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT WITH DR. EMRICK R. MILLIGAN

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College needs to secure the services of a physician to provide medical services for the College, and

WHEREAS, the College issued a Request for Proposals for a College Physician on October 13, 2005, and 

WHEREAS, two physicians responded to the RFP, and 

WHEREAS, the Evaluation Committee determined that Dr. Emrick R. Milligan was best qualified to provide the necessary medical services, be it therefore

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.3 (continued)
RESOLVED, that the President of the College, or her designee, is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with Emrick R. Milligan, M.D., c/o St. James Medical Services, P.C., St. James, New York for one year, commencing on March 1, 2006, with an option for three and one-half additional one-year agreements, ending on August 31, 2010, in the amount of $12,900 per year, with the final half-year to be prorated in the amount of $6,450.  
* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 2006.4   AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2005.108 REGARDING MEMORANDA OF UNDERSTANDING WITH ST. CHARLES HOSPITAL, ST. CATHERINE OF SIENA MEDICAL CENTER, AND CENTRAL SUFFOLK HOSPITAL

WHEREAS, Resolution No. 2005.108 authorized the preparation of Memoranda of Understanding (MOU) to expand the College’s nursing degree program, and

WHEREAS, these MOUs were executed after the beginning of the current fiscal year, and

WHEREAS, the additional nursing faculty positions for this program being funded by the participating hospitals are required for the Spring 2006 semester, and

WHEREAS, for the purposes of creating the additional nursing faculty positions for this program it is necessary to view the funding being received by the College as a grant for this fiscal period, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the funding being received by the College as a grant for this fiscal period, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the additional nursing faculty positions be established from this grant during the Spring 2006 semester.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.5  AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR AN ADVANCED TECHNOLOGY EDUCATION PROGRAM WITH SUNY COLLEGE OF TECHNOLOGY ALFRED  

WHEREAS, the 2004-2005 College operating budget provided $46,570, including indirect costs, for the first year of an Advanced Technology Education Program, a collaborative program with SUNY College of Technology Alfred, for the period of June 1, 2004 and extended through November 30, 2006, and
RESOLUTION NO. 2006.5 (continued)
WHEREAS, the grant award has been increased by an additional amount of $1,500, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $48,070, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required for this additional amount of $1,500, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2005-2006 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the grant award, in the amount of $1,500, for an Advanced Technology Education Program, a collaborative program with SUNY College of Technology Alfred, and the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.6   APPROVING THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, Kristina Penna commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging claims for personal injury, and
WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Ms. Penna’s lawsuit against the College be settled in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.7  AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2005.110 ESTABLISHING THE POSITION OF PROJECT DIRECTOR OF MECHATRONICS TRAINING INITIATIVE

WHERAS, by Resolution No. 2005.110 the Board established the new title of Project Director of Mechatronics Training Initiative, and

WHEREAS, the specification number was incorrectly identified for that position, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the new title of Project Director of Mechatronics Training Initiative shall have the new Specification Number of 9090.  

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.8 AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE DESIGN OF THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT RENOVATION, CP 2109

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2109 (CP 2109) has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, proposals for the design and construction supervision of CP 2109 have been solicited and reviewed by the College, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the consulting contract in the amount of $66,000 for the design of the Ammerman Campus Wastewater Treatment Plant Renovation be awarded to Walden Associates, Inc., of Oyster Bay, New York, and be it further  

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.9 AMENDING RESOLUTION FOR THE POSITION OF COLLEGE ASSOCIATE DEAN FOR ORGANIZATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

WHEREAS, Resolution No. 2005.99 established the position of College Associate Dean for Organizational Development, and

WHEREAS, the specification number was incorrectly identified for that position, as 9183, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title of College Associate Dean for Organizational Development shall have the new specification number of 9096.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.10 ADOPTING A SALARY PLAN FOR COLLEGE EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations adopted in accordance with such law authorize and direct the Board of Trustees of Community Colleges within New York State to set the terms and conditions of employment of those individuals who work at such colleges, and

WHEREAS, the President of the College has recommended the adoption of a certain salary plan for college employees who are excluded from collective bargaining agreements, and

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.10 (continued)

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has considered such recommendation and has determined that the adoption of such a salary plan is in the best interests of the Suffolk County Community College, and

WHEREAS, sufficient funds exist in the budget to implement the salary plan, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby adopts the salary plan and its effective dates for exempt management personnel as provided in Attachment III.
* * * * * * * * * *

Motion to recess the Board of Trustees meeting and convene the Board of Directors meeting approved.  Resolution No. 2006.A1 was moved, seconded and approved unanimously.
* * * * * * * * * *
The meeting of the Board of Trustees was reopened.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President of Business and Financial Affairs, Charles Stein, gave the finance report, noting that revenues are slightly down.  Vice President Stein noted that the College had received the new health insurance rates, which appeared inaccurate and are under review by the County Budget Review Office.

* * * * * * * * * *
Student Trustee Avette Ware invited the Board members to an upcoming Student Government Association Town Hall Meeting.  Trustee Ernesto Mattace told the Board that he would be running for a seat on the State Assembly, regretted that, if successful, he would have to relinquish trustee position but stated that he would continue to be a strong supportive voice for the College.  Trustee David Ochoa requested that discussions on a uniform Board meeting time and a policy on undeveloped land use be delayed to next month.  Vice Chair Walter Hazlitt commented on the retiree association brochure and the topic of identity theft.  
* * * * * * * * * *

President Pippins commented that she had additional meetings with staff and community leaders with regard to the topic of undeveloped land use.  The College will propose policy language to the Trustees for review and approval shortly.   The trustees agreed unanimously to move forward with the criteria proposed to date.  
* * * * * * * * * *  

Paul Cooper, Executive Director of Facilities, gave a Power Point presentation and update on the progress of campus projects over the past year.  

* * * * * * * * * *
Vice President of Academic and Student Affairs, Dr. James Canniff, updated the Board on academic retreats that were held and the importance of each one.  College Dean of Enrollment Management Kate Rowe presented the update on enrollment and retention.  She discussed the various factors that effect enrollment.  She touched on the topics of recruitment, high school partnerships and corporate arenas.  Dr. Rowe presented the College’s efforts on retention, which includes increasing services for adults and personalizing and increasing communications with students.  Trustee Dennis McCarthy expressed concern about the declining pool of high school students upcoming for the years 2008-2012 and emphasized the need for College to pursue dual enrollment programs.  

* * * * * * * * * *
Chair Moore entertained a motion to go into executive session at 11:25 p.m. to discuss collective bargaining and litigation.

* * * * * * * * * *
The Board returned to public session at 12:35 p.m. and adjourned the meeting.

* * * * * * * * * *
The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, February 16, 2006 at the Ammerman Campus.








Respectfully submitted,








George Kane
 






Secretary
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